St ANDREW’S CHURCH, STAPLEFORD

PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL

Charity registration number 1158492

MINUTES OF THE PCC MEETING – Monday 23 November 2020
Please note that financial statements, notes, diary, sub-committee reports etc, are pre-circulated and filed with the minutes in the official PCC file, with key points recorded. Any discussions or decisions arising from such documents are recorded in the following text.
Present: Simon Taylor, Chris Bow, Mary Cooper, Simon Humphrey, Alastair MacGregor, Jackie Nettleton, Nicky West, Lizzie Taylor, Alice Barlow, Oliver Challis, Romie Ridley, Sue Brown, Anand Pillai, Jacqui Watkins, Felicity Cooke, Clare Coates 
1. The meeting opened with a reading from Psalm 92 and a prayer.

2. Apologies were received from Lisa MacGregor and Janet Johnson, who has resigned from the PCC.

3. The minutes of meeting held 29 September 2020 were approved
4. Finance – Chris Bow reported and see accounts on file
There was not a great deal of significance to report. The operating deficit was £2,618, worse than at the end of August, but broadly in line with budget. An extra line had been included in the Funds section to show the Messenger surplus over and above £3,000 to be given away to worthy causes. Chris has moved £2,478 from the Messenger 2020 fund to be included in money available to PCC, as shown on that line. The £2,618 deficit is the difference between the income and expenditure columns, before the addition of the Messenger surplus. 

Chris has added a few notes to the financial statement where appropriate. There has been little change to the Johnson Hall Fund since the last meeting, with only modest income received. There have been two items of expenditure, on the gas safety inspection and a dishwasher.

Likewise there has been very little movement on the Estate Fund. Income is as expected as at end of August. It would be helpful to receive the Feoffees’ money before the year end.

There is no significant movement on the Nachingwea Fund and Children’s Society Fund.

On the General Fund the £1,055 has been received in respect of the Wifi appeal. It may be that more has since come through. 

Two lines have been added to the General Fund account, for cottage cleaning and insurance. The cottage electricity bill seems very high, but Sue Brown confirmed that we’re in credit as we have been charged on estimated usage.  Some adjustment was anticipated for year end.

The Messenger Fund shows a surplus of £5,477 which is better than budget because of lower magazine printing costs.
Alastair MacGregor noted that we would be in worse position without the £10,000 grant from South Cambridgeshire District Council, which will not be repeated.

Lizzie Taylor suggested new ways of phrasing appeals for money, that we should talk about giving, stewardship and supporting work of church; she also suggested services devoted to giving. Simon Taylor noted that such services over two Sundays had been planned for earlier in the year before lockdown intervened. 

Jackie Nettleton suggested compiling a list of what St Andrew’s is expected to pay for as the congregation does not necessarily realise what is involved. Chris offered to prepare a simple summary with suitable diagrams which could be circulated with the newsletter a couple of times a year.

5. Governance – see notes on file

A list of PCC members has been set out. Simon will make list of who is on each committee for the next meeting. 
a. Appointment of Lay Vice Chair of PCC. 
Felicity Cooke has volunteered for the role. Simon Taylor proposed her and Romie Ridley seconded. Felicity was unanimously elected.
b. Co-option of PCC member. 
Simon Taylor noted that the PCC can co-opt someone at any time. No-one suggested we need to do so at the moment.
c. Appointment of Standing Committee. 
It was noted that the Standing Committee must comprise at least five people and that in the past and to date we usually have had seven. These are the minister, churchwardens, PCC Secretary, PCC Treasurer and two lay members. It was decided to continue with the current practice. The PCC appointed Felicity Cooke and Jacqui Watkins as the two lay additional lay members. 

d. Appointment of Assistant Churchwarden. 
Chris Cooper has volunteered for the role. Simon Taylor proposed him, and Alastair MacGregor seconded. Chris was unanimously appointed.
6. Verger’s Cottage & Johnson Hall – Alastair MacGregor reported, and see notes on file 
The £10,000 grant from SCDC counterbalanced the fact that there is a significant deficit in the finances. The proposal is to look at renting out the Verger’s Cottage.  Alastair has spoken to an estate agent and worked with Chris Cooper to estimate the costs of doing so. He reported his findings to the meeting. The rental market is apparently currently strong. Work would be needed to get cottage into good condition to rent out. Estimated net income would be £4,200 next year, and £8,700 for following year (higher because the preparatory work would not be needed). Johnson Hall usage is not likely to pick up for some time. We would have to rent out for a whole year at least. Work would be costly and we would lose a valuable resource, but it would be a way to avoid making cuts elsewhere. 


· Felicity Cooke asked about the rent; we should be cautious to assume 100% occupancy which would dilute rental income. She was hopeful we’ll come out of pandemic in a year or so and did not think we should commit ourselves to short term plan as the Verger’s Cottage is an important asset.  We could dip into reserves in the short term. Felicity thought we should reconsider at a specific date in the future. It is a big decision to take while things are so uncertain.
· Jackie Nettleton raised the tax situation, which if payable could reduce our profit, and the cost of repairs etc. She also asked whether cottage should be let furnished or unfurnished. Chris Bow thought the income would be tax free, but would check the position. Alastair said that the estate agent recommended unfurnished letting. The estate agent had also suggested a quarter of the garden would go with cottage but it was noted that some tenants may not need or want a garden space. 
· Mary Cooper said the cottage is essential for youth work and that losing the cottage would be detrimental to the effort Zoe has put in. 
· Jacqui Watkins was in favour of letting the cottage. She considered that we should not be thinking in terms of 1 or 2 years, but of a long term decision. She did not think it fair to eat up reserves and leave the church in a weak position for future generations. 
· Clare Coates was in support of the plan although it would affect her a lot. There was a need to get money in. She suggested youth work could move into Johnson Hall. Mary considered that the cottage is more suitable for small youth group discussion than the hall, and the latter in normal times is pretty much fully booked.
· Gillian Sanders said that she likes working in the cottage but she is willing to work from home if the cottage is rented out.
· Chris Bow spoke on the reserves policy; we agreed we should have £70,000 in reserve and we have rather more than that. Over the next two years the proposed let would be looking at generating income of £12,000. We could absorb such a loss if we wanted to. Mary added that the Friends of St Andrew’s have £90,000 which could notionally be added to our reserves, albeit that it has to be used for particular purposes. 
· Lizzie Taylor considered that the cottage could become community centre/drop-in centre. Simon Taylor said that prior to lockdown it had been gradually getting the feel of a village hub with a lot of people coming and going. 
· Alastair noted that we are in uncharted waters and risk tying our hands by closing off options at this stage.
· Romie Ridley thought that letting the cottage would shut the door on youth work unless an alternative venue could be found. Some reserves could be spent on redesigning the inside of church in due course.
· Sue Brown asked how much we would lose from hall rental if we took it back for church use compared to income from cottage. It was noted that the net income in 2019 from the hall was £4,000, after some major non-recurring expenditure of £1,000. 
· Simon Humphrey said there are uncertainties but letting the cottage would plug a gap in shortfall. He thought it unlikely we would return the cottage to parish use once we let it, because we would get used to income, and that letting it should be last resort. 
· Simon Taylor noted that there was a range of opinions from don’t let it at all to let it for the long term, but on balance there was not an overwhelming view that we should proceed to let just now. The question was how to keep it under review. It was proposed to put the item back on agenda in January when uncertainties might be clearer. It was noted that there were also possible opportunities to let parts of the cottage for eg: office space or counselling. 

 
7. Diary & Christmas planning – see draft diary on file
The Advent Carol Service has been cancelled. There would be Evening Prayer or something similar on St Andrew’s Day. 

The government announcement indicated that we would be back with live services on 6 December. 
The Christmas services planned by the planning  group nominated by the PCC at its last meeting are:

· Toy Services indoors and out on 6 December. 

· Two short lessons & carols services (afternoon & evening) on Sunday 20 December

· Outdoor carols and Christingle on Christmas Eve in front of the church

· Midnight in Bethlehem service at 9.30 pm on Christmas Eve

· Christmas Day services at 9 am and then indoors and out at 10.30 am

Clare Coates asked if two services on 20 December might be too much not least as there might not be the demand if people can’t join in the carols. Mary observed that there can be 200 at the Nine Lessons & Carols service, which is why two are proposed this year in order to allow as many in as possible whilst observing social distancing. 
A drive-in service was suggested, but it was noted that one is taking place at Shelford Rugby Club where 200 cars can be accommodated. 
Questions were also raised about the timing of the mid-morning service on Christmas Day, noting that it would be difficult for some people. 

Simon Taylor said he would consider whether and how these points can be accommodated, but noted that having been put together by the group nominated by the PCC the plan had now been advertised in the Messenger. 
Jackie Nettleton asked when the church should be decorated. Simon thought 19 December would be appropriate, and it was confirmed that the candleholders would be going round the pillars.
Oliver Challis agreed to prepare the Advent ring.
8. St Andrew’s Resources Policy – see final draft of policy on file
Since the last meeting the remaining parts of the  policy have been filled in. Simon Taylor proposed it should be adopted as church policy, seconded Alastair MacGregor. It was unanimously adopted.
9. Safeguarding - Lisa MacGregor reported and see notes on file. 
The PCC was asked to consider two things specifically:

1. Whether the PCC is satisfied that at present we have no non-church activities on church premises. The PCC agreed that is the position, but noted that this will have to be reviewed as time goes on. 
2. To consider the arrangements for the secure storage of records during any clergy vacancy. At present Simon Taylor and Lisa have access to an online safeguarding Dropbox, and Lisa has a secure box with some hardcopy documents for which Simon also has a key. Lisa proposed, and it was agreed, that the current churchwardens at any time should be given access to the Dropbox folder. 
Lisa was thanked for her continuing hard work.
10. Succession planning – see notes on file

11. Approval of ALM training for Romie Ridley – see notes on file

Simon Taylor proposed that we support Romie’s training as an ALM. Lizzie seconded. The PCC unanimously approved.
12. Reaching out to Stapleford – see notes on file
a. Lizzie and Simon Taylor have begun to look at the online Alpha course, and that remains a possibility. We also need to consider whether and how to engage with Living in Love & Faith. All churches are being encouraged to do so. Clare Coates is looking at how to move forwards. It may be something suitable for Lent or just after. 

b. Jacqui Watkins has heard that there has been a huge interest in meditation and suggested that we could consider some form of Christian meditation. After discussion Felicity Cooke proposed that a group could get together to come up with potential resources and a proposal. The PCC agreed that Felicity, Jacqui and Romie Ridley should research this and report back.
13. Sub-committee and group reports:

a. Youth - report on file
b. Children - report on file
c. YouthInc - report on file
Sue Brown noted that the final agreed donation has been made to YouthInc – we have paid £300 per year for 3 years. A new standing order form is needed if the donation is to continue. The money principally funds a part-time youth worker. Simon Taylor to report back at next meeting. 
d. Eco Church – no separate report to the above
e. Events. Nothing to report
f. Prayer/House groups - reports on file
g. Mothers’ Union

Nothing to report, save that the toiletries collection for the women’s refuge is going ahead this year as usual
h. Stapleford-Nachingwea Link - report on file
i. St Andrew’s Children’s Society Partnership - report on file
j. Fabric - report on file 
The ceiling is a problem and the Fabric Committee is investigating what to do. The cost might be very substantial. Nicky West asked if loans or a grant were available for such works. The answer was not known, but it is worth investigating. The Friends of St Andrew’s or Historic Churches Trust might be able to help. It is anticipated that this will come back to the PCC in January with Fabric Committee’s recommendations.
k. Johnson Hall & Verger’s Cottage – no separate report to the above
l. Friends of St Andrew’s – report on file
m. Deanery - report on file
n. Pastoral care group - report on file
Jackie Nettleton was inadvertently missed off the list of members of the group.

o. Community Warden Scheme - report on file. 
The Parish Council has paid the balance of £2,000 of its grant of £4,000 for 2020. It remains to be seen whether it will pay the same sums in 2021. 
Messenger report
Felicity Cooke reported that Ed Rose is retiring, and that Jon West is standing down as editor but continuing as roving reporter. About 10 people have taken on collective responsibility for producing Messenger. Several advertisers have been lost due to the pandemic, so the revenue will reduce. 
Simon Taylor said that we will include the Messenger in the list of regular reports for the time being. 
14. Matters arising from minutes of last meeting not dealt with elsewhere
Simon Taylor has contacted all church cleaners about who wants to continue and will collate the information. 
15. Correspondence
None received.
16. Any other business
Jackie Nettleton raised the subject of lighting to make it easier to access the chancel through the chancel door. The initial view from the chair of the Fabric Committee was that the cost would be significant. Simon Taylor was quite happy for the key to the main door to be collected from the vicarage for choir practices etc. 
17. Date of next meeting
Monday 25 January at 7.45 pm, by Zoom unless notified otherwise

18. Romie Ridley closed the meeting with a prayer
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